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The New Jersey Fire Safety Commission meeting was held on Wednesday, May 18, 2005 at the Middlesex County Fire Academy in Sayreville, New Jersey.
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Guests:
Chuck Augenbaugh – President, NJ Deputy Fire Chief’s Association


Raymond W. Lonabaugh - National Fire Sprinkler Association


William D. Dukes – NJ Career Chiefs


Jack Murphy – J.J.M. & Associates


Mike Baxter – Office of Sen. Bucco

Mike Hunter – Teaneck Fire Dept.

Mike Roberts – Chief, Millburn Fire Dept.


Gary Koenig – Local 696

Rich Hodavance – Local 696
A.  Call to Order

Chairman Wisniewski brought the meeting to order at 10:03 am and pointed out the fire exits.

B.  Approval of Minutes

With no corrections necessary, the minutes of the regular meeting of March 16, 2005, were approved.
C.  Correspondence

Chairman Wisniewski noted that each commission member had received correspondence in their packets, but no discussion or questions were raised regarding them.
D.  Division of Fire Safety Activities

State Fire Marshal Lawrence Petrillo was pleased to report the recent release of Fire Focus, the Division of Fire Safety’s Newsletter.  The new look of the newsletter is glossy, full-color, and can be accessed through the Division’s web-page.  State Fire Marshal Petrillo was also pleased to announce the completion of the Division’s ‘Fire in New Jersey’ publication, of which all Commission members received a copy.  The publication includes all data compiled from 2000-2003.  State Fire Marshal Petrillo recognized Heather Puksar for all her hard work on putting ‘Fire in New Jersey’ together.
State Fire Marshal Petrillo reported that the Division’s Arson Unit has been called in to investigate over 60 incidents so far in 2005.  Also, the Division’s Office of Fire Department Preparedness was instrumental in helping coordinate the fire departments who assisted in the relief of the recent floods that have hit New Jersey and the surrounding areas.  The Division also had staff involved in the TOPOFF counter-terrorism drill, although the fire service was not prominently involved in the drill on the state level.

The UASI (Urban Area Security Initiative) foam cache equipment has been delivered to the various counties.  There will be training featuring this equipment from May 21-26 and any and all Commissioners and guest are welcome to come.  The Homeland Security Symposium was held recently at Kean University.  There were well over 375 participants and it was an overall success.

State Fire Marshal Petrillo regretted to report that his report from the March meeting, which told of the Division’s new home office in Bordentown, was now incorrect.  The plan to make the Division’s headquarters in one, centralized location in Bordentown was killed by the Commissioner of DCA for budgetary reasons well into the coordinating process.  Chairman Wisniewski and Senator Bucco agreed to talk to Commissioner Bass-Levin about the potential move of the Division of Fire Safety.  
State Fire Marshal Petrillo also reported that DCA Commissioner Susan Bass-Levin had requested a list of 20 Division vehicles that need to be returned.  The Division chose not to take cars away from their inspectors, so the bulk of the fleet to be returned would be the marked vehicles – starting with the State Fire Marshal’s car and on down the line.  Senator Bucco inquired as to why the response vehicles would be taken away.  State Fire Marshal Petrillo answered that budgetary reasons were cited as to why these moves were being made.  Chairman Wisniewski requested that State Fire Marshal Petrillo inform himself and the other Senators present as soon as major developments like these occur.
Commissioner C. Kenneth Anderson suggested that the four legislative members of the Commission meet with Commissioner Bass-Levin and give advice to her on these matters that are crucial to the operations of the Division of Fire Safety.  Commissioner Gerard J. Naylis found it disturbing that the Commission had worked very hard to promote a cohesive state-wide emergency response system.  Commissioner Naylis wondered aloud how Commissioner Bass-Levin planned on complying with the Statewide Deployment Act upon taking a third of the Division’s fleet away.  Chairman Wisniewski said that there was still room to work with these decisions and that nothing was a done-deal, but the first step would be to meet with the Commission and discuss these changes.
Chairman Wisniewski requested that the Division give him the budgetary background of what money went into the move to Bordentown and where the money would be coming from.  State Fire Marshal Petrillo stated that the money was allocated for the move out of the Division’s fees, which is why ‘budgetary reasons’ was tough to hear as the reason for killing the move.

State Fire Marshal Petrillo reported that the Delmar Firefighter I packages, that were to be distributed, were delayed in their distribution and use because Commissioner Bass-Levin refused the sign the waiver from Treasury making the purchase of the packages official.  Commissioner Bass-Levin said the Division and State Fire Marshal Petrillo had not gone about making up and purchasing these packages the right way.  State Fire Marshal Petrillo disagreed, saying that the Commissioner and Deputy Commissioners had been kept informed of this process since it began in 2003.  Also, the packet purchased from Delmar was the lower of the two bids to make the packages, and they even agreed to customize them at that lower cost.

Commissioner Richard Blohm express concern regarding the training packages, because many of the training academies were receiving IFSTA Firefighter I packages, while others would be receiving Delmar.  With the Division’s distribution of their new packages now in limbo, there is confusion as to which package the firefighters should be using to properly prepare them for Firefighter I testing.  Commissioner Lawrence D. Wood found it to be unreasonable that after all the work the Division had done to make the modification and change-over of the training program, that it could just be killed by the Commissioner of DCA.  Commissioner Wood suggested that, because money reasons were cited, the packages be made available for purchase by the individual academies.

Commissioner Blohm inquired as to what alternatives or course of action (if any) was given by Commissioner Bass-Levin as to how to correct these problems with bidding on the training packages, etc.  State Fire Marshal Petrillo stated that the only communication he received from the Commissioner was a two-line note stating that she was not inclined to sign the waiver purchasing the packages.  

Commissioner Deborah C. Whitcraft suggested that the Commission was only hearing one side of the story, and that the matter should not be discussed further until the legislative members of the Commission meet with Commissioner Bass-Levin – as she is not present to defend herself.

Commissioner Blohm raised the question as to whether Firefighter I tests issued would be from IFSTA or Delmar, because there are certainly distinct differences.  He expressed concern that it would be unfair if a Firefighter I student wound up taking a test that had been issued by a different company that the student had been given a training package from.  Commissioner Anderson said it was his understanding that the test banks from both companies were there, and the individual academies could request the tests based on what books their Firefighter I students had been trained with.
Deputy Director William Kramer reported that Pierce had been awarded the contract for the six UASI Cascade vehicles, and the Division expects drawing by the middle of June.  The vehicles would be built by the end of 2005, and should be in New Jersey and ready to go by the start of 2006.  
Deputy Director Kramer noted two amendments to the Delmar regulations.  One dealt with amending the definition of a life hazard use to include retreat lodges.  The other amendment was to include firefighter fatality and injury regulations.  These can be found in the May 16th edition of the register.

Deputy Director Kramer had an update from the National Association of State Fire Marshals.  One issue the Division is heavily involved in is that of hydrogen fuel cells as alternate fuel for vehicles.  There will be a “hydrogen highway” installed between Washington, D.C., and New York City.  This means there will be renovations made to existing gas stations with hydrogen refueling capabilities.  NASFM is working with all State Fire Marshals in the affected states to ensure this is done safely and that local emergency responders are prepared to respond to an incident at one of these facilities.
Deputy Director Kramer reported that the Division was approved for 30 additional positions last July, and 29 of those positions are currently under review.  In addition to that, there are 19 positions within the Division that still need to be filled.  Deputy Director Kramer also explained the difficulty of hiring someone for the Division staff provisionally, because of required tests and need to be developed by the Department of Personnel.  While this is a problem, this is the way it is for all departments in state government across the board.

State Fire Marshall Petrillo added, regarding staffing, that the Division’s loss of inspectors is at the point of being “epidemic”.  The Division has recently lost 15 inspectors to municipalities and other similar organizations because the Division’s pay scale is significantly lower than what the others are offering.  There is also a problem in getting people to apply for the job because of the lower salary.  These problems are issues that need to be taken up with the Department of Personnel, but the Division is unable to reach out to the DOP to solve these problems.
Commissioner Blohm suggested, regarding the distribution of computers to all fire departments by the Division, that there be an aggressive follow-up to the computer distribution.  This is because many departments may have received the computer via their county coordinator, but it is just sitting in the box because no one realized it has been delivered.  State Fire Marshal Petrillo agreed and said the Division would be putting on a “full-court press” through it’s Office of Fire Department Preparedness, to make sure those computers are received and hooked up.
Commissioner Whitcraft inquired, on the topic of the ‘Fire in New Jersey’ publication, as to whether all fire departments are required to report on all incidents.  State Fire Marshal Petrillo answered that the original agreement was that all departments receiving thermal-imaging cameras were required to report, but things have not worked out quite that may and many departments are still not reporting.  Assemblyman Wisniewski stated that a penalty for not reporting has been suggested time and time again, but some departments will report and others just simply won’t.  State Fire Marshal Petrillo suggested sending letters to all mayors stressing the importance of reporting on fire incidents.

E.  Advisory Council Reports:
1. Codes Advisory Council

Commissioner Charles W. Schilling reported that there was a meeting of the Codes Advisory Council on April 20, 2005, at the Dempster Training Center in Mercer County.  In response to a letter from State Fire Marshal Petrillo and Deputy Director Kramer, there was a thorough discussion involving the inspection of rooming and boarding houses.  Commissioner Schilling suggested that many of these types of dwelling are now not so easy to spot, and that inspectors are now being ordered to keep an eye out for these rooming and boarding houses.  Commissioner Schilling noted that he had been informed by Lou Kilmer, the Division’s Bureau Chief, that nearly 40 violations in these types of dwellings had been cited recently – which is a good sign that this problem is getting somewhat solved.

Commissioner Schilling reported that range hoods and suppression systems are now back in the forefront as a codes issue.  There has been suggestions of a ‘tag system’, which would color-code different types of systems to make them easily identifiable.  The only problem would be making it known which color indicates which type of system.
Commissioner Schilling also reported a problem with approved windows.  He stated that they are coming across windows that don’t meet the required standards in size.  Commissioner Schilling referred to Ray Lonabaugh on requirements for sprinklers in high-rise buildings, and they would hopefully have a report on where that was at the next meeting.

Commissioner Whitcraft brought up the topic of hurricane windows.  She stated that fire departments had cited problems with breaking through shatter-proof hurricane windows.  Commissioner Schilling said that topic had not been brought up, but it would be discussed at the next meeting of the Codes Advisory Council. 
2.
Training and Education Advisory Council

Commissioner Anderson gave a complete report on the last Training and Education Advisory Council Meeting, which took place on April 19th at the Dempster Training Center.  It is attached at the end of the meeting minutes.
Commissioner Anderson also made a motion that the Fire Safety Commission write a letter to Commissioner Bass-Levin recommending that the Division of Fire Safety be permitted to actively participate in the New Jersey NIMS Integration Committee.  The motion passed unanimously.
3. Statistics and Information Advisory Council

Commissioner Naylis noted that everyone on the Commission had received a ‘Fire in New Jersey’ publication and strongly recommended that they read it.  Commissioner Naylis also said that the Statistics and Information Advisory Council would be meeting again prior to the next Commission meeting, and it would be discussing strategies to increase participation with regards to reporting.
4.
Master Planning and Research Advisory Council
Commissioner Whitcraft reported that she had just been appointed as chairwoman of the Master Planning and Research Advisory Council and had not held a meeting yet.  Commissioner Whitcraft said she would get back to the Commission on when that next meeting would be, but you could bet it would be taking place in Beach Haven.
5.
Public Education Advisory Council

Commissioner Daniel DeTrolio reported that the Public Education Advisory Council met on May 11, 2005, at the Middlesex County Fire Academy.  Commissioner DeTrolio noted that the Fire Department Resource Kit, a project that has been essentially put on hold by the DCA Commissioner’s Office, is something that the Public Education Advisory Council members continue to work on improving and developing.  State Fire Marshall Petrillo was not sure it was accurate that the project had been ‘put on hold’, but the Council should forward any input on the Fire Department Resource Kit to his office.
Commissioner DeTrolio spoke about the judging of this year’s state-wide Poster Contest, and described the competition as “awesome”.  The overall winner was Peter Giunta of Belleville, NJ, and all posters will be photographed and displayed on the Division’s website.  Commissioner DeTrolio also recognized Rich Hodavance of Local 696, who purchased the computers that would serve as the prizes for all the Poster Contest winners.
6. Firefighter Safety and Health Advisory Council

Commissioner Richard Blohm spoke about the Emergency Evacuation Signal and the Emergency Portable Radio Communication documents, that the Firefighter Safety and Health Advisory Council that had been working on for quite some time.  Commissioner Blohm stated that Commissioner O’Gorman had asked the Commission to bring up the issue of making these documents mandatory in the state of New Jersey during the March 17, 2004 meeting.  Commissioner Blohm asked that the Division support making this proposal mandatory in New Jersey, and move forward with reviewing the documents.  State Fire Marshal Petrillo agreed to comply with that request.

Deputy Director Kramer inquired as to whether the issue of all-out signals from different federal programs had been resolved (USAR using one, NIMS using another, etc.).  Commissioner Blohm was unaware that there was an issue, and requested the documents so that the Firefighter Safety and Health Advisory Council could review them. 
Commissioner Blohm also asked that the legislative members of the Commission look into a joint resolution for David Aron, for his years of service to the Fire Safety Commission.  Chairman Wisniewski agreed that was a good idea.

F.  Committee Reports

1. Juvenile Firesetter Prevention Committee

Commissioner Paul Hartstein reported that the Juvenile Firesetter Prevention Committee met on May 5th at the Middlesex County Fire Academy, where 27 representatives were present.  ABC’s Operation-7 Save-a-Life was discussed, where 15,000 smoke detectors were donated to be distributed throughout New Jersey.  The Division of Fire Safety’s Charlie Luxton is spear-heading the distribution process, so he should be contacted at the Division if anyone needs smoke detectors.
The statewide Juvenile Firesetter Conference will be taking place at the Middlesex Fire Academy on November 30th and December 1st, and there will be a dinner on Nov. 30 at the Woodbridge Sheraton.

A Juvenile Firesetter Intervention Specialist I course will be offered at this year’s New Jersey Weekend, which will be taking place at the National Fire Academy in Emittsburg, Maryland, from July 8-10.  The application is available on the Division’s website for those who wish to attend.

The next meeting of the Juvenile Firesetter Prevention Committee will be at 10:00 A.M. on Thursday, July 14, 2005 at the Burlington County Emergency Services Training Center. 
2. Residential Sprinkler Committee

Commissioner Gerard Naylis inquired about getting a law passed in the State of New Jersey requiring a fire sprinklers in residential homes.  Commissioner Naylis stated that using the same logic that one fire extinguisher is needed in the home, wouldn’t it be wise to have a sprinkler system serving as several fire extinguishers in the home.  Chairman Wisniewski said there had been no further progress with that bill since the last meeting.
G.  Old Business
The discussion on Senate bill S1667, as requested by Commissioner Roland Straten at the March 16th meeting, was essentially put on hold due to the absence of Commissioner Straten at today’s meeting.  Deputy Director Kramer did add that the Division has taken a stance against the legislation, because it conflicts with the existing statute and regulations which were just passed a couple years ago.  

H. New Business
State Fire Marshal Petrillo spoke about a new course that will potentially be offered through the Office of Counter-Terrorism.  The course is called The Tell-tale Signs of Terror, and hopefully the course will be ready for the fall semester.  State Fire Marshal Petrillo also recognized Assistant Chief Rolf Maris, who is retiring from the Division of Fire Safety after 21 years of service.
Commissioner Roger Potts offered to have the September Commission meeting at his firehouse in Monmouth Junction, NJ.  Chairman Wisniewski decided to take Commissioner Potts up on that offer, and the September 21st Commission meeting will be held in Monmouth Junction.

Commissioner Naylis spoke about how he had been approached by several fire officials who have expressed difficulty in getting information from fire sub-code officials regarding new fire protection installations.  Commissioner Schilling said that this is an on-going problem because there is no way to require one man to speak to another.  Commissioner Naylis suggested having it be mandatory that when an installation is inspected and approved, copies of the plans be forwarded to the fire official for subsequent inspection.
Commissioner Naylis also spoke about a fatal fire in Teaneck, NJ, where the victims had non-working smoke detectors.  He suggested that there has to be a better way to protect residences from fires, perhaps hard-wired smoke detection systems.  It was also stated that if the house that burned in Teaneck had a residential sprinkler system, perhaps those victims would not have died.  

Senator Bucco spoke about the bill regarding fire safe mattresses.  It is the Senator’s understanding that the mattress industry is against and they have been having a problem getting the bill out of the Assembly and into the Senate.  Deputy Director Kramer talked about how former Bureau Chief George Miller had lobbied for this bill through NASFM.  Chairman Wisniewski and Assemblywoman McHose agreed to bring this up in the Assembly, and it was suggested by State Fire Marshal Petrillo that they bring Chief Miller along to speak on it.
Assemblywoman McHose gave a legislative report on another bill that was concerning dam safety and repair.  The bill was voted out of the Assembly this past Monday.  Also, Assemblywoman McHose informed the Commission that she would not be attending July’s meeting, as she is due to have her third child on July 12th. 
Commissioner Steve O’Gorman inquired about whether there was a certification required for an individual handling and distributing propane tanks.  Chairman Wisniewski suggested that the Commission look into some kind of education for people handling and refilling propane tanks.
I. Public Comment 
Richard Hodavance of Local 696 spoke about his local’s sponsorship of the Statewide Poster Contest.  Local 696 has provided the computer prizes for the winning children and Mr. Hodavance pledged that that trend would continue for the next several years.

Mr. Hodavance went into detail regarding the Senate Sweeney’s bill, which Local 696 is in favor of and the Division of Fire Safety is against.  Mr. Hodavance feels that it is imperative to give fire sprinkler contractors the complete and comprehensive training before they can be certified to install these sprinkler systems.  This is why Mr. Hodavance and his organization are in favor of requiring more extensive training before one can become a certified sprinkler contractor.  Mr. Hodavance provided some photographs to serve as examples of some of the shoddy contracting work that is being done by people who are certified throughout the state.

Chuck Augenbaugh, President of the New Jersey Fire Chiefs Association, led off by suggesting that the Division contact NJ Transit about getting the entrants from the Poster Contest put on the sides of buses and inside trains to serve as public fire safety announcements.  Mr. Augenbaugh alerted the legislative members of the Commission of the date that the state budget needs to be signed.  He also said if the meeting with DCA Commissioner Bass-Levin were to ‘go sour’, it would be a full year before that could be corrected.  Chairman Wisniewski and Senator Bucco assured Mr. Augenbaugh that they understand the budget time constraints and the meeting would not go sour.

Mike Hunter of the Teaneck Fire Department spoke about the recent incident (which included fatalities) in the city of Teaneck.  He stressed that residential fires are most likely to cause fatalities when there are no, or non-working, smoke detectors in the home.  Mr. Hunter, speaking from personal experience in Teaneck, asked that the Commission look into finding a way to require hard-wired smoke detectors in residences.

Bill Dukes, Chief of Mount Laurel F.D., spoke about how he and his organization (NJ Career Chiefs) are committed to supporting State Fire Marshal Petrillo and the Division of Fire Safety in getting whatever they need to do their jobs and do them well.  Chief Dukes expressed gratitude and pride in the Division, saying that it has done, and continues to do, the citizens of New Jersey proud.  Chief Dukes expressed disappointment in DCA Commissioner Bass-Levin’s actions that have stifled the Division’s ability to thrive, and pledged his organization’s and his own support to the Division.  Mike Roberts, from the Union County Fire Chiefs, echoed Chief Dukes sentiment, that he and his organization are firmly behind the Division and its leadership to get them what they need to continue to serve the people of New Jersey as well as it has been.

State Fire Marshal Petrillo, while admitting he has not been perfect and has made mistakes in the past as director of the Division, implored the legislative members of the Commission that when they do meet with Commissioner Bass-Levin – not to let her denigrate his staff.  State Fire Marshal Petrillo stressed that his staff has done their job extremely well in the face of many obstacles and nothing should be said to the contrary.  Chairman Wisniewski assured State Fire Marshal Petrillo that he would not let that happen.

Chairman Wisniewski asked if anyone had any additional business they would like to bring before the Commission.  There being none, the meeting was adjourned at 12:24 pm.
***THE NEXT MEETING WILL BE HELD AT THE EMERGENCY OPERATIONS CENTER IN BEACH HAVEN, NJ ON JULY 20, 2005, AT 10:00 AM.  IT IS LOCATED AT THE CORNER OF PELLHAM AND WEST AVES. IN BEACH HAVEN***
